
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 9 FEBRUARY 2005

                                                                                                                                                                                                       

IOS.6/05
WASTE MINIMISATION
Councillor Mrs Mallinson, having declared a personal interest, withdrew from the meeting during discussion of this item of business.

The Vice-Chairman then took the Chair.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services presented in detail report CTS.02/05 providing an update and draft framework for a joint Municipal Waste Strategy.

Mr Battersby reported that a Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership has been established and has met on a number of occasions to try and develop a Waste Strategy for the future.  Key issues which have emerged over the past three months were –

· A draft Waste Strategy Framework has been produced

· Options for the future role of the Partnership are being addressed.  The City Council’s level of control/influence in any future partnership is an important issue, together with the need to sustain and improve the current level of performance in Carlisle.

· The County Council’s process for selecting a waste disposal partner has been put back by six months to summer 2005.

· Organisation change within the County Council to increase the priority given to waste management and strengthen the management levels within their organisation.

· The ongoing input which will be required by Council Officers to contribute to the development of the future strategy.

In addition, there is a national requirement to produce a joint Waste Strategy by April 2005.  Recent guidance issued by DEFRA suggests that the process and progress achieved to date in Cumbria may be adequate to achieve this objective.

Mr Battersby further sought the Committee’s comments upon a joint Strategy Framework document appended to his report, which would be extremely helpful in shaping the Council’s response.  Any comments would be included in a report to the Executive on 21 February 2005.

Proposed initiatives in Carlisle had, in essence, adopted a twin strand approach i.e. to develop recycling initiatives further and to begin to explore controls on the levels of domestic waste collected.  Those would be progressed subject to the outcome of the Council’s Budget resolution on 10 February 2005.

The Council’s recycling level for the first part of the year was 30%, but will unfortunately reduce in recent months due to reduced levels of garden waste and increased waste tonnages in January.  Immediately prior to Christmas DEFRA had announced that Carlisle’s statutory recycling target for 2005/6 had been reduced by 3% to 30%.  The introduction of the initiatives set out should enable that revised target to be achieved and hopefully exceeded.

The Executive considered that a Focus Group should be established to explore options of controlling the volumes of domestic waste collected and to gain a better understanding of potential disposal options.  This group would include representatives of key sectors, partners in Eden and it was suggested that three Members from this Committee be nominated to serve thereon.  The main outcomes and issues would subsequently be presented to this Committee and then the Executive.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport commented that the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership is now beginning to work and will hopefully be created into a Board to ensure that the matter progressed.   It is important to concentrate on the future because by 2007/08 there will be no further landfill and an alternative means of waste disposal will have to be found.

He added that if no action was taken taxpayers will in future be paying £ millions which money could be used for other things.   The Isle of Man operated a successful incineration scheme, but such an option could give rise to planning and public concern here.

The Porfolio Holder felt passionately that more could be done and welcomed the views of the Committee and other groups on the subject.  

The Portfolio Holder added that he was greatly encouraged by the enormous amount of work which Mr Battersby had undertaken.  It was because of Mr Battersby’s professionalism and commitment that such progress had been achieved and he was a credit to the City Council.

The Chairman seconded the Portfolio Holder’s comments.

In scrutinising the matter, Members raised the following concerns and observations:

(a) A great deal can be done cross-party to promote waste minimisation and one of the main actions Members can take is to consider how best to educate the people they represented.   People in Carlisle will respond positively if given the facts.

Mr Battersby confirmed his agreement.  He drew Members’ attention to Output 4 – develop bold corporate branding for all waste services, commenting that the intention was to upgrade and brand the bring sites to a level all are adopting.  The public would in the next few weeks be provided with a revised calendar and Officers were considering corporate branding on all Council waste vehicles.

(b) One downside to the successful recycling scheme was that some people were no longer composting waste at home.  Was it possible to provide home composters?

The Environment Officer responded that traditionally the Council had been concerned at recycling rates.  These rates are percentage based and will change in future, at which time tonnage to landfill will be the only figure which matters.  Therefore our focus has to be on tonnage of waste to landfill.

There is also a need to be realistic in that not everyone will undertake home composting.

(c) Will the recycling schemes be extended to the rural areas who have not had it in the past?

The Portfolio Holder replied that there are some areas which cannot be served by the green box scheme and it is necessary to ensure bring sites in such locations.    Plastic is another area where people wish to recycle.

(d) Did an analysis of what went into landfill exist to enable more items to be recycled?

Mr Battersby responded that Government funding existed and work was ongoing to review what went into waste bins on a county wide basis.  The dilemma was that the Council had to rely on recycling credits, based on weight.  Bottles, etc are heavy and therefore more economically viable.  It may be possible to extend recycling to include cardboard.

(e) Members expressed concern at the option to incinerate everything, commenting that useful materials should be recycled.  They further believed the huge amounts of packaging of consumer goods to be problematic in that it takes considerable amounts of energy to produce the packaging which subsequently has to be disposed of.   They were supportive of the establishment of a Focus Group and questioned whether that Group could bring pressure to bear on manufactures.  A Member did, however, recognise the need for supermarkets to prove the integrity of the items they were selling.

Mr Battersby responded that that was an issue which the Focus Group could address and national stores may also need to be targeted.

The Portfolio Holder added that a representative of GONW had been extremely helpful and had reported back the need for Government to do more to encourage manufacturers.  There was also a need to tackle the problem locally.

(f) That Councillors Allison, Dodd and ImThurn (and unnamed Substitutes from the Committee) be nominated to serve on the Waste Minimisation Focus Group.

Mr Battersby indicated that the County Council were considering three potential waste disposal partners and it may be prudent for the Focus Group to visit sites working elsewhere.  

(g) Members expressed their support for progress and backed the principles set out within the framework document.

RESOLVED – (1) That the comments on this Committee, as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive.

(2) That Councillors Allison, Dodd and Im Thurn (together with substitutes from the Committee) be nominated to sit of a Waste Minimisation Focus Group.







